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Saudi-led coalition targets al-Qaeda in Yemen
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Y 

emeni government forc-
es have clashed with 
suspected al-Qaeda mili-
tants in the port city of 
Aden, the first time since 

the start of the one-year war the 
internationally recognised Yemeni 
government, backed by a Saudi-led 
coalition, has targeted the global 
terrorist network.

Apache helicopters from the 
Saudi-led coalition targeted ar-
moured vehicles and a government 
compound under the control of the 
jihadists in Al-Mansoura district in 
north Aden on March 12th-13th, 
witnesses said. Medical officials 
said 17 suspected militants and one 
civilian were killed, and 23 civil-
ians and militants were wounded.

Al-Qaeda in the Arabian Pen-
insula (AQAP) has been active in 
Yemen since 2009, when a severe 
crackdown on al-Qaeda in Saudi 
Arabia led to a merger between 
both the Saudi and Yemeni branch-
es of the group.

Analysts said the targeting of the 
terrorist group by the Saudi-led 
coalition was long overdue.

“You had al-Qaeda’s growth ba-
sically continuing unchecked in 
Yemen,” said Adam Baron, an ex-
pert on Yemen and a visiting fellow 
at the European Council on For-
eign Relations.

“There has been a mistake from 
some quarters labelling this a local 
issue, but in reality this represents 
a tremendous threat to the rest of 
the peninsula and for that matter 

to the West as well; so in a lot of 
ways I’m surprised it’s taking this 
long for the collation to act,” Baron 
said.

Fighters within the Yemen’s 
Southern resistance, many of 
whom were leading militias fight-
ing Houthi rebels, have long com-
plained about the lack of support 
in the fight against al-Qaeda.

“In every conversation I’ve had 
with them, they ask why aren’t 
they helping us against al-Qaeda, 
why aren’t we getting more help 
fighting al-Qaeda, but better late 
than never,” Baron added.

He said it was likely the Saudi-
led coalition and the United States 
would collaborate in the fight 
against al-Qaeda in Yemen.

“US drone strikes against al-Qae-
da never stopped and have con-
tinued despite the Saudi-led fight 
against the Houthis. When you 
have two separate air forces, shar-
ing the same sky over the same 
country that means cooperation 
is inevitable, so I would imagine 
there would be a bit of coopera-
tion between the coalition and the 
United States on this issue,” Baron 
said.

In a related development, two 
Emirati fighter pilots were killed 
when their jet crashed on a mission 
targeting the Iran-allied Houthi 
rebels. The two pilots died when 
their Mirage jet crashed due to 
what it described as technical fail-
ure, the official Saudi Press Agency 
said without elaborating further. 

Local Yemeni officials said 
the plane was flying low when it 
crashed into a mountain after a 
bombing raid in north-western 
Aden where Islamist militants are 
based.

The Emirati jet is the third coa-
lition plane to go down since the 
start of operations last March. A 
Bahraini F-16 jet crashed in Saudi 
Arabia in December of last year, 
while a Moroccan piloted plane did 
so in Yemen in May. Both accidents 
were also blamed on “technical er-
rors”.

The war in Yemen began in 
March 2015 when an Arab coali-

tion led by Saudi Arabia began air 
strikes against the Houthis to re-
store the UN-recognised Yemeni 
government to power. 

More than 6,000 people, mostly 
civilians, have been killed and the 
country is facing a major humani-
tarian catastrophe.

Last week, in what appeared 
to be a small diplomatic break-
through, Saudi Arabia conducted 

a prisoner exchange with Houthi 
rebels after a Houthi delegation 
travelled to the kingdom to discuss 
a de-escalation of fighting along 
the Saudi-Yemeni border. Seven 
Houthi fighters were released in 
exchange for Saudi Corporal Jaber 
al-Kaabi.
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Yemenis looking at the wreckage of a vehicle in the aftermath of clashes between forces loyal to 
Saudi-backed President Abd Rabbo Mansour Hadi and al-Qaeda members in the Mansura suburb of 
Aden.

This represents a 
tremendous threat 
to the rest of the 
peninsula and for 
that matter to the 
West as well.

“You had al-Qaeda’s 
growth basically 
continuing 
unchecked in 
Yemen.”

Sana’a

“I
t seems that one day we 
shall reconcile with Saudi 
Arabia and have Iran as an 
enemy.”

Khaled al-Akwa’a is far 
from alone among Yemeni citi-
zens in expressing such a view af-
ter news came that the Saudis and 
Houthis, who are backed by Iran, 
are engaged in direct negotiations 
to end a bloody conflict now in its 
second year.

Al-Akwa’a’s comments may well 
reflect the saying that “there is no 
permanent enemy or permanent 
friend in politics”.

The first week of March wit-
nessed a turning point in the bat-
tle between the Saudi-led coalition 
and Houthi rebels as negotiators 
from both sides met at the Saudi 
border town of Abha and agreed on 
a truce and a prisoner swap.

The surprise negotiations re-
portedly focused on a border-line 
ceasefire that excluded the other 
areas of conflict. They coincided 
with renewed hopes for United Na-
tions-sponsored peace talks set to 
resume in Geneva on March 24th.

There have been recent hints 
that the United States and Russia 
were preparing the ground for end-
ing the Yemen war on the basis of 
giving Saudi border security the 
priority. Both countries, which re-
portedly have provided the Saudis 
with important intelligence, fear 
that this war would allow al-Qaeda 
to restore its influence and the Is-
lamic State (ISIS) to seize the op-
portunity to gain a foothold in the 
embattled country.

Another important develop-
ment came when Yousef al-Feshi, 

a member of the Houthis’ Revo-
lutionary Committee, strongly 
criticised Tehran and said Iranian 
officials “must be silent and stop 
exploiting the Yemen file”.  The 
comments, which came a day after 
the arrival of a Houthi delegation 
for talks with the Saudi officials, 
were welcomed as “positive” by 
the kingdom’s foreign minister, 
Adel al-Jubeir.

Al-Feshi‘s criticism seemed also 
to be in response to an Iranian 
military leader who said his coun-
try might send military advisers to 
Yemen to help the Houthis against 
the Saudi-led Arab coalition, a 
statement that reminded of previ-
ous Iranian comments that Sana’a 
had become the fourth Arab capital 
with allegiance to Tehran.

Political analyst Rashid Haddad 

said it was better to wait and see 
before concluding that there was a 
“change of heart” towards Tehran, 
for without its support the Yemeni 
rebels could not have held out for 
so long.

“Probably, by giving the impres-
sion that they have moved away 
from Iran, the Houthis have opened 
a window for the Saudis, who have 
closed the door in the face of Iran,” 
said Haddad.

Many Houthi leaders admit 
growing discontent among their 
followers towards Iran, particu-
larly after Saudi Arabia engaged in 
the war against them and Tehran 
failed to deliver on their promises. 
The Iranians reportedly promised 
to deposit $2 billion in the Yemeni 
Central Bank following the Houthi 
takeover of Sana’a but such a move 
never materialised.

Other unfulfilled promises in-
clude donating a one-year supply 
of petrol products, building power 
plants, sending a shipload of medi-
cal and food supplies and treating 
war casualties, who were sent in-
stead to Oman, according to Mo-
hammed el-Imad, a journalist who 
enjoys close ties with the Houthis. 
“Iran also lied when it claimed its 
embassy in Sana’a was attacked 
from the air while in fact it was in-
tact.”

Political analyst Issam Khleidi 
explained that there are differing 
stances within the Houthi move-
ment: one op-minded and politi-
cally oriented that thinks that Iran 

used Yemen to make many gains, 
while the other is conservative and 
indoctrinated. It considers Iran as 
the main supporter of the group 
and that criticising it openly would 
backfire.

While Riyadh accuses Iran of 
providing the Houthis with money 
and weapons as well as helping 
them build arms factories, it rec-
ognises the legitimacy of the rebel 
movement, assuring that it has no 
intention of destroying or isolating 
the rebels politically, provided that 
they stay away from Iran and be-
come part of the Yemeni state.

Houthi voices advocating coop-
eration with Riyadh and reject-
ing Iran’s interference in Yemen 
gained more strength when Issam 
al-Imad, the Qom-based religious 
leader close to the rebels, spoke of 
“the possibility of truce and peace 
with Saudi Arabia”, thus giving a 
religious validity for the efforts to 
reconcile with the Saudis and stop 
the war.

Ahmad Sinan, a political science 
professor at Sana’a University, 
viewed the Saudis’ sudden move 
to talk directly to the Houthis as “a 
new tactic” dictated by the latest 
developments in the region, main-
ly the US-Iran rapprochement and 
the lifting of sanctions imposed 
on Tehran. He argued that this ap-
proach was an attempt to open a 
new page with Iran via its Houthi 
allies

Also, the Houthis themselves 
might have ended up realising that 
they cannot count on Iran, which is 
simply using Arab Shias for its own 
interests, according to some politi-
cal analysts in Sana’a.
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Yemenis celebrate after tribesmen from the Popular Resistance 
Committees, supporting forces loyal to Yemen’s president, 
reportedly pushed Houthi rebels out of the Beer Basha area in 
Taiz, on March 12th.

The first week of 
March witnessed a 
turning point in the 
battle between the 
Saudi-led coalition 
and Houthi rebels.


